



The new British imperialism in the Persian Gulf



War on Want fights against the root causes of poverty and human rights violation, as par of the worldwide movement for global justic

We do this by:

- working in partnership with grassroots social movements, trade unions and workers' organisations to empower people to fight for their rights
- running hard-hitting popular campaigns against the root causes of poverty and human rights violation
- mobilising support and building alliances for political action in support of human rights, especially workers' rights
- raising public awareness of the root causes of poverty, inequality and injustice, and empowering people to take action for change

Join us!

The success of our work relies on inspiring people to join the fight against poverty and human rights abuse. Get involved with our work:

> waronwant.org/donate support@waronwant.org 020 7324 5040 to War on Want 44-48 Shepherdess Walk London NI 7JP

f facebook.org/waronwant

@waronwant

Preface

British governments have long regarded the Gulf states as 'vital partners' in securing the UK's energy security and military interests. Yet the strategic importance of the Persian Gulf is taking on a new significance, with the UK government in the process of building a permanent presence in the region and establishing a dedicated British Defence Staff to oversee it. Coordinating this new level of strategic engagement is the 'Gulf Strategy Unit', a group which includes a range of public intelligence and security agencies, but which operates in secret.

Central to the UK government's new strategy is the establishment of a network of facilities and partnerships designed to secure a permanent British military presence in the Gulf. New and enlarged bases in countries such as Dubai, Oman and Bahrain will enable the UK to present a more assertive position in the region, and to safeguard the allimportant outward flow of gas and oil. At the same time, British arms companies continue to sell vast amounts of weaponry to support the Gulf states' own military expansion. Since 2010, the UK government has approved over 6,000 individual export licences to arms companies serving the region, with a combined value of £16 billion.

This War on Want report documents the findings of an investigation which has examined British complicity in state violence in the Gulf, and which uncovers a disturbing truth at the heart of Britain's foreign policy. There exists today an opaque and loosely connected network of British state and corporate actors operating in the Gulf region, focused on ensuring 'stabilisation' and 'internal security' through the export of materiel and training which is used for the purposes of internal repression.

From the training of sniper units to the sale of CS gas, and from the delivery of covert surveillance technologies to the provision of public order training, British officials and corporations, working closely together, are playing a key role in arming repression throughout the Gulf. In this renewed military and economic strategy, guaranteeing the UK's continuing access to natural resources takes precedence over any publicly stated commitment to democracy and human rights.

It is up to the British people to hold the UK government and UK corporations accountable for their ongoing complicity in human rights abuses around the world. All readers of this report are encouraged to take action to end UK complicity in the repression faced by social movements in the Gulf region. Please ask your MP to write to the Prime Minister with the demands listed at the end of this report. Together we can shine a light on this latest chapter in the long history of British imperialism.

John Hilany

John Hilary Executive Director

Contents

1.	Neo-imperialism in the Gulf	03
2.	New strategic presence	05
3.	Training and assistance	07
4.	Repressive technologies	11
5.	Mapping the companies	13
6.	Conclusions and recommendations	17

02

Neo-imperialism in the Gulf

As the Chilcot Inquiry made clear when it reported in July 2016, UK involvement in the invasion and occupation of Iraq was disastrous in every way.With hundreds of thousands of ordinary Iraqis dead, political and economic instability entrenched, and Islamic State in control of large swathes of the country, the failures of the Blair administration have been laid out in impressive detail for all to see.

What the Inquiry failed to do, however, was place the Iraq War and occupation within the context of the broader neo-imperial project which has characterised UK strategy towards the region since the end of formal Empire in the aftermath of the Second World War. This project, which has found a new urgency among the British foreign policy and defence establishment in recent years, has seen the UK play a highly interventionist role in the region, both in support of the USA and independently. The UK has, for decades, focused on combating regional forces which prove resistant to British and American interests. British intelligence was central to the 1953 overthrow of the democratically elected Iranian Prime Minister, Mohammed Mossadegh, after he began nationalising the Iranian oil industry. The Iranian Revolution in 1979 challenged US and UK dominance in the region, as did the invasion of Kuwait by Saddam in 1990. Today, a bewildering array of armed Islamist groups operate across the region, opposed to the presence of Western forces.

Containing or destroying this opposition has been a core focus of UK strategy, as has guaranteeing the survival of regimes considered friendly to British interests. This neo-imperial strategy has sought to secure a range of interests, circulating around access to the region's crucial markets, bases and resources. Most obviously, securing access to, and control over, the huge oil deposits in the region is considered to be of vital importance.



British oil companies are operating throughout the region, and the UK economy is hugely reliant on oil imports: around 40% of current consumption is imported, a figure due to rise to around 75% by 2030.¹ In this light, the free flow of oil from the Persian Gulf is considered to be a priority of UK strategy, given that significant disruption would pose immediate economic disaster.

The UK's interest in the Gulf is about more than oil. Securing access to other markets, including defence and construction, also drives UK strategy towards the Gulf, as does, increasingly, ensuring that the UK is preferred as a site for Gulf investment.² Having a secured military presence in the region also enables the UK to project its power beyond into Africa, the Indian Ocean and Asia. Indeed, imperial strategy throughout the 19th and early 20th centuries saw the main value in the Gulf protectorates as providing a springboard to defend the Suez Canal, as well as lines of shipping, communication and defence through to imperial territory in India and South-East Asia.

This logic remains, with the UK government's 2015 National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review (SDSR) stating that the UK needs to be positioned so as to ensure 'the sea lanes stay open and the arteries of global commerce remain free flowing'.³ In this, the UK plays a supporting role to US hegemony in the Gulf, and one which is likely to become more active as America 'pivots' towards Asia.⁴

Ensuring 'stability'

In the years since the start of the so-called 'Arab Spring' in 2010, attempts by civil society groups across the Gulf region to challenge longstanding authoritarian rule have been met with brutal force by the state. Pro-democracy protests have been targeted with indiscriminating force, human rights groups have been subjected to widespread state surveillance, and the torture and extrajudicial execution of dissidents has become even more prevalent than before.⁵ Ruling regimes across the Gulf region have used the excuse of 'internal security' and the threat from 'extremism' and 'terrorism' to justify their violent crackdown on a wide range of political movements.

The UK government, and British arms and security companies, are deeply implicated in the continuing state violence across the Gulf, despite an official narrative which stresses support for democracy and human rights. This involvement is no mistake: support for the region's governments in their fight against 'internal instability' has been a central plank of British foreign policy in the Gulf for decades. During the years of formal British empire in the Gulf (up until 1971), and during the subsequent postcolonial phase, the UK has played a key role in stabilising governments considered friendly to British interests. This continues today, and has accelerated in recent years as Whitehall has identified 'stabilisation' as central to its Gulf strategy in the near future.

British and American dominance in the Gulf is ensured through both a direct military presence across the region, and through bolstering the capacity of client states to ensure domestic stability. British strategy has centred on arming and training police and security forces across the region in order to maintain internal security. This strategy is not just government-led: there is an increasing involvement of private security companies and defence contractors working hand-in-glove with the British foreign policy and defence establishment as the privatisation of war continues to pick up pace.⁶

2 New strategic presence

Today, we are witnessing a rapid upswing in British military and strategic commitment to the Persian Gulf, intended primarily to secure the uninterrupted flow of oil from the region, as well as access to markets and resources. Rather than the largescale but temporary influx of troops between 2002 and 2009, this new strategy foresees a permanent but 'shadow' presence policing shipping lanes, providing security assistance, and enabling a larger force to be introduced in the future if circumstances warrant.

Vital partners

The UK sees the Gulf States as 'vital partners', not least in the realm of energy security. As such, the government is in the process of building 'a permanent and more substantial UK military presence' in the region, and establishing a new British Defence Staff dedicated to the Gulf.⁷ Coordinating this new level of strategic engagement is the 'Gulf Strategy Unit': a highly secretive group which includes a range of intelligence and security agencies.⁸ Despite its high-level position within the British government, very little public information exists regarding the Unit. Freedom of Information (FOI) requests for simple information such as the number of times the Unit has met, or the work that it is involved in, have been rejected.⁹

Central to this commitment is the establishment of a new network of regional facilities and partnerships, designed explicitly to establish a permanent British military presence throughout the region. In October 2012, the Government agreed the UK-Bahrain Defence Cooperation Accord, which according to the Foreign Secretary 'provides



a framework for current and future defence activity with Bahrain, including training and capacity building, partly in order to enhance the stability of the whole region.¹⁰

This was closely followed by 'a defence industrial partnership' with the United Arab Emirates (UAE), signed following a visit by Prime Minister David Cameron, for the 'security of the UAE and the wider Gulf region'.¹¹ In 2016, visits to the region by Defence Secretary Michael Fallon landed similar agreements with Oman and Qatar.¹²

New bases

As well as training and joint exercises, these new partnerships are designed to facilitate base construction and expansion. For instance, according to David Cameron, 'what you are seeing specifically with the United Arab Emirates is not just a plan to sell Typhoon aircraft, but a big, significant defence cooperation, which could lead to more British troops stationed in their country.'¹³ These would likely be positioned at the al-Minhad air base in Dubai, which already holds a squadron of RAF Typhoons and was a logistical hub for the war in Afghanistan.¹⁴ One defence source has been quoted as saying that 'you could see an infantry battalion based in al-Minhad, being able to train alongside the Emirates' as one of several new bases in the region.¹⁵

Perhaps the boldest move so far has been the 'landmark' agreement between the UK and Bahrain in December 2014, when it was announced that the UK would build a permanent naval base in the country. Construction for HMS Juffair – named after a colonial base in the country from the 1930s – began in November 2015, with costs of £15 million being met largely by the Bahraini government.¹⁶ According to the Foreign Secretary, Philip Hammond, this base constituted a 'watershed moment', and was designed to guarantee 'Britain's sustained presence east of Suez' and 'enable Britain to work with our allies to reinforce stability in the Gulf and beyond.'¹⁷ Likewise, Oman is seen as a crucial future location for military facilities to which the UK will have access.

Corporate interests play a central role in this new strategic presence. In March 2016, Defence Secretary Michael Fallon announced a multi-million pound joint venture between British defence company Babcock International and the Oman Drydock Company. As well as providing work for the UK company, this will deliver a newly expanded port at Duqm, providing 'a strategic port for the Middle East on the Indian Ocean, benefiting the Royal Navy and others.' This 'permanent presence' by the British will, according to the Ministry of Defence (MoD), 'enable the UK to shape the development of the naval facility to support future carrier capability and wider British maritime needs in the area.'18

This new network of facilities will enable the UK to present a much more assertive position in the region. The UK's Chief of Defence Staff, General Sir David Richards, has spoken about new capabilities for British forces aiming to 'project power with global effect and influence', with a primary target for this projection clear: 'Nowhere is more important to us', said Richards in a speech to the Royal United Services Institute, 'than our friends in the Middle East and Gulf.'¹⁹

This plan is coming to fruition. For example, from April 2016, the UK has led the Combined Task Force (CTF150), whose operational area covers the Red Sea, Gulf of Aden, Indian Ocean and Gulf of Oman. According to Fallon, this role is predicated on 'the permanent presence of the Royal Navy in the Middle East', which 'helps to keep maritime trade flowing and safeguards the UK economy by countering piracy and policing the flow of oil and gas into our ports.²⁰

3 Training and assistance

Despite a new direct military presence building up in the Gulf, a central plank of UK strategy remains one of building the local capacity to ensure stability and internal security. Gulf militaries remain the primary market for UK arms, with Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, respectively, the first and second largest global recipients of British defence exports. More than 6,000 individual licences have been granted to companies exporting to the Gulf since 2010, with a combined value of over £16 billion (representing 30% of the total licences approved). In addition, hundreds of open licences to the region have been approved, providing UK arms companies with the ability to make multiple sales without further scrutiny.²¹

Military training

As well as supplying arms and other security materiel, the UK continues to play a key role in providing police and military training to regimes in the Persian Gulf. Such training is formally subject to the umbrella 'Overseas Security and Justice Assistance (OSJA) Human Rights Guidance', designed to 'ensure that our security and justice work reflects our commitments to strengthen and uphold the record of the United Kingdom as a defender and promoter of human rights and democracy.²³

However, concerns regarding human rights appear to have had minimal impact on the training and assistance programmes in the Gulf. For example, Bahrain and Saudi Arabia are among 16 states designated by the Foreign and Commonwealth Office (FCO) as having significant human rights concerns, and yet both receive military training from the MoD.²⁴

Much of this training takes place in the United Kingdom. There is a close relationship between the region's armed forces and the RAF College at Cranwell, which trains officers from the Gulf each year.²⁵ Likewise,

UK export figures to Gulf Cooperation Council states, 2010-16²²

ŝ				11.2.3					
		2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	Total value
	Military	£376m	£1.9bn	£608m	£1.8bn	£243m	£3.3bn	£598m	£9.2bn
	Dual use	£340m	£1.6bn	£1.2bn	£2.5bn	£846m	£233m	£34m	£6.8bn
	Total value	£I.Ibn	£3.5bn	£1.8bn	£4.3bn	£I.Ibn	£3.5bn	£632m	£l6bn
	Open licences	113	159	118	115	110	152	27	784

officers from all Gulf states train at the Royal Military Academy at Sandhurst, which itself has been financed heavily through regular large donations from the King of Bahrain.²⁶ The Kingdom itself sent over 100 officers for training at Sandhurst and other military colleges between 2006 and 2011,²⁷ and 43 cadets to Sandhurst since the uprisings in 2011, for which the Academy received an income of £1,514,000.²⁸

Other forms of training take place in the region itself. In Oman, for example, the UK is now 'working more closely than ever across military, counter-terrorism and intelligence fields to tackle shared threats to stability.' At least 45 short-term training teams are being deployed to Oman during 2016, and the UK is also looking at constructing a permanent training facility in the country.²⁹

Likewise, the College of Policing, the professional body for police in England and Wales, is heavily involved in training the region's security forces.³⁰ Responses to FOI requests document that over 300 college staff and 'associates' engaged to deliver training have been deployed to UAE, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and Bahrain since 2012. Meanwhile, over 50 officers from the region have visited the UK for training purposes.³¹ Despite the fact that such training is meant to be formally assessed for the impact on human rights, via the Department for International Development's Stabilisation Unit and the FCO's Overseas Security and Justice Assistance guidance,³² new figures show that fewer than 25 assessments have been made by the International Police Assistance Board (IPAB), which granted its approval in all but one of these.33

Private training

Training is often delivered by private military and security companies or defence

contractors working in the region. For example, much of the UK training of Saudi forces is delivered through BAE Systems, as the Prime Contractor in the MoD Saudi Armed Forces Project (MODSAP) contracts. The company has been in Saudi Arabia since 1973, and currently employs nearly 4,700 people across at least seven sites.³⁴ Key clients of these projects include the three main branches of the military (Royal Saudi Air Force, Royal Saudi Navy, Royal Saudi Land Forces), but also the Ministry of Interior and the National Guard.³⁵ Total personnel employed by MODSAP since 2010 average at around 200, with over half of these classed as 'civilian' and the majority of the rest drawn from the RAF.³⁶ Training is a key aspect of these projects, and in January 2015 the company launched BAE Systems Saudi Development and Training (SDT) as a separate asset, to coordinate and grow this arm of the business.³⁷

Other UK defence contractors are active in the region, providing security alongside local forces and engaged in training and assistance programmes aligned to broader UK objectives. This is perhaps unsurprising, given the revolving door between the UK military and private defence and security sectors. For example, Lt Gen Sir Graeme Lamb, former director of Special Forces and commander of Field Army, is a Non-Executive Director of Aegis Defence, which has an office in Bahrain.³⁸ Lamb is also a special advisor to G3 (Good Governance Group), a PR company which received $\pounds 1.5$ million from Bahrain to coordinate a 'media campaign to support the Kingdom of Bahrain's stance before the international community. Lamb has taken this to heart, questioning a focus on Bahrain as 'a harsh spotlight ' for a 'a country that enjoys the 10th freest economy in the world and was the first Arab country to institute unemployment benefit' in a Guardian comment piece in 2012.'39

Likewise, G4S runs operations throughout the Gulf region. In Saudi Arabia, G4S has a joint venture, Almajal G4S. The company provides 'manned security services' and in November 2012, The Guardian reported that 'the company's support for the regime during popular protests earned local staff a twomonth bonus.'⁴⁰

Olive Group provides offshore security in the Gulf of Aden and the Horn of Africa from an operational headquarters in the United Arab Emirates. This involves deploying 'specialist maritime teams comprised of a number of highly skilled individuals with diverse field expertise acquired from military and maritime service throughout the region'.⁴¹ Likewise, Control Risks provides 'strategic consultancy, expert analysis and in-depth investigations, handling sensitive political issues and providing practical on-theground protection and support.' A previous investigation by War on War revealed that many of the key management positions within the organisation are held by ex-members of UK and US military and intelligence services.⁴² Control Risks has offices in Abu Dhabi, Dubai and Saudi Arabia.

Quashing unrest

Many of the training and assistance programmes provided by UK state and corporate actors are directly focused on



internal security. For example, Bahrain's police force has hired former Metropolitan Police assistant commissioner John Yates. Yates has focused on building local capacity to manage public disorder, including through the use of kettling and other 'containments' tactics. According to Yates, the protests in 2011 which led to the deaths of protesters were simply 'vandalism, rioting on the streets, acts of wanton damage that are destroying the economy', and the Bahraini authorities were facing 'extraordinary provocation' during the pro-democracy protests.⁴³

Training provided by the College of Policing dovetails nicely with Yates's strategy, with hundreds of staff deployed to the region to build capacity in, among other areas, crowd control and surveillance. Details released to us from the College show that the regimes receive training in dealing with public disorder, as well as a range of covert investigation techniques, open source intelligence gathering and managing 'communications data' investigations.⁴⁴

In March 2016 it was revealed that elite Royal Navy commandos had travelled to Bahrain to provide week-long training courses in the use of sniper rifles, despite the fact that snipers were used to put down pro-democracy protests in 2011. Working from a naval frigate docked at HMS Juffair, the specialist commandos trained 'multiple groups' of Bahraini snipers, and have already been asked to run a follow-up course for further units.⁴⁵



John Timoney, former U.S. Miami Police Chief and John Yates, former assistant commissioner of Britain's Metropolitan Police, and Lt Hamad al-Meer, Ministry of Interior, Manama, Bahrain



Repressive technologies

In terms of monetary value, the most significant UK arms deals to the Gulf in recent years have been for 'big ticket items'. More than £6 billion worth of licences since 2010 have included the sale of military aircraft and warships, with the largest a series of multi-billion pound sales of combat aircraft to Saudi Arabia.⁴⁶ However, equally important for UK strategy has been the systematic export of a series of 'repressive technologies', designed to assist regimes with ensuring internal security.⁴⁷

Most important amongst these have been technologies designed for riot control. Tear gas has been used systematically by the Gulf authorities to suppress dissent, to an extent rarely witnessed elsewhere. An investigation by Physicians for Human Rights found that the extensive and persistent use of tear gas in Bahrain was 'unprecedented in the 100-year history of tear gas use against civilians throughout the world.'48 Authorities used it extensively to disperse protests, firing canisters at very close range to cause maximum damage. Bahrain Watch has recorded 'over 39 deaths from excessive use of teargas and part of these deaths are direct body shots on the head and neck.'49 State forces also used it to attack Shi'a civilians inside their homes and cars, throwing canisters through the windows, doors and air conditioning vents of family homes.⁵⁰

Similarly, regimes have used snipers, birdshot and a range of other small arms ammunition to target organisers of protests, and the protests themselves.⁵¹ Surveillance of dissident groups is widespread, with opposition politicians, human rights workers and trade unionists all subjected to eavesdropping and monitoring. For example, Freedom House has concluded that 'surveillance is rampant in Saudi Arabia; anyone who uses communication technology is subject to government monitoring, which is officially justified under the pretence of protecting national security and maintaining social order.' ⁵²

The UK government plays a key role in supporting and promoting British companies that wish to meet the public order and surveillance needs of the Gulf regimes. This task is coordinated by the Defence and Security Organisation (DSO), which has identified Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia and UAE as 'priority markets' for the export of UK arms.⁵³

DSO works closely with the ADS Group - an industry lobbyist for the UK's defence and security sectors – to organise and fund arms trade fairs and security exhibitions across the region. In 2016, this includes Milipol in Doha, Qatar and INTERSEC in Dubai, UAE.54 Likewise, in October 2015, the Emirates Security Exhibition and Conference in Dubai (EmSEC) – 'a premier platform to showcase technologies and solutions for law enforcement and security markets'55 - saw DSO host a reception for all participating UK firms and consultants.⁵⁶ According to information released to Reprieve under FOI, the UK Government spent £12,000 on encouraging British companies to attend this event.⁵⁷

While internal security is not the only aspect of these fairs, it is certainly central. EmSEC was sponsored by the Dubai police force, which has repeatedly been accused of torture.⁵⁸ The sponsors distributed a 'requirements list' to participants beforehand, listing 'audio recording', 'communication monitoring', 'covert security and surveillance', 'public order equipment - electronic' and 'surveillance' as the products and services required by the Dubai Police Force.⁵⁹ Likewise, a recent IDEX exhibition – 'the only international defence exhibition and conference in the Middle East and North

An exhibit at Milipol Qatar 2014 arms fair



Africa region demonstrating the latest defence technology across land, sea and air'- saw nearly 100 companies attend with products for 'internal security and 80 UK companies from the UK defence and security industry.⁶⁰

It is not possible to delink the export of sniper rifles and tear gas, and the training of security forces by the UK, from the violent crackdown on pro-democracy protests across the region.⁶¹ The UK Armed Forces Minister has admitted that 'it is possible that some members of the Saudi Arabian National Guard who were deployed in Bahrain may have undertaken some training provided by the UK military mission.⁶² There is evidence that birdshot sold by three UK companies – Gamebore, Eley Hawk Ltd and Hull Cartridge – was used to suppress Bahraini protesters, with cartridges bearing company logos found at protest sites.⁶³

The UK Government plays a key role in supporting and promoting British companies who wish to meet the public order and surveillance needs of the Gulf regimes.

5 Mapping the companies

Our research identifies that nearly 500 **British companies applied for export** licences to the Gulf between 2011 and 2015. This included licences for the sale of paramilitary police goods (coded PL5001 in the Export Control List). More than 120 licences, valued in total at £45.6 million, were approved by the UK, which included the sale of items specifically designed for aggressive crowd control, such as tear gas agents and ammunition, CS grenades, water cannon and acoustic devices designed to cause severe discomfort and thereby disperse crowds.⁶⁴ In addition, 20 open licences were approved for the transfer of these goods on an ongoing basis (such as one to Oman containing 'crowd control ammunition, CS hand grenades and tear gas agents').

Riot control

Although the way in which arms export data are released by the UK Government often makes it difficult to identify the value of the export of specific technologies, our investigation has revealed the value of riot control goods in more than 40 of the largest individual licences to the region. Some of the largest sales include:

- £16.5 million worth of goods to Oman for 'tear gas/irritant ammunition' in August 2015;
- £6.1 million to UAE for 'crowd control ammunition and tear gas/irritant ammunition' in March 2014;
- £1.7 million to Saudi Arabia for 'crowd control ammunition, tear gas/irritant ammunition and training crowd control ammunition' in December 2012;
- £1.7 million to Oman for 'acoustic devices for riot control' in two licences dated March and June 2012.

There is a wide range of UK companies involved in the sale of riot control technologies and 'public order' training, often working alongside British government security officials. For example, in both 2013 and 2015 BAE Systems Global Combat Systems Ltd requested licences to sell electrified riot control vehicles to Saudi Arabia. This came despite the fact that BAEmanufactured trucks had been used by the Saudi security forces to protect state key installations and infrastructure. This allowed the Bahraini forces to concentrate on dealing with the February 2011 protests. British manufactured BAE Tactica armoured vehicles were also used to transport Saudi troops, and an export licence for Tactica components was issued in June 2011, while Saudi forces remained in Bahrain.65

Likewise, Civil Defence Supply is a Lincolnshire-based company casting itself as 'pioneers in the development of less lethal technologies', and providing a range of public order training and products.⁶⁶ The company's website describes the provision of public order training to the Saudi Arabian National Guard as part of the British Military Mission, and makes clear that 'experienced senior instructors from the British military, police and special forces compliment [sic] the company, enabling Civil Defence Supply to deliver cost-effective and achievable solutions.⁶⁷ Since 2011, the company has applied for 11 export licences to supply antiriot equipment to UAE.

Drum Cussac is a Bournemouth-based 'travel risk management specialist' with a team of practitioners bringing 'hands-on experience from the military, intelligence services and police'.⁶⁸ The company has exported technologies marketed as 'Long Range Acoustic Devices (LRADs)' used for the defence of large yachts,⁶⁹ but described



Spent tear gas canisters, stun grenades and rubber bullets piled up in Pearl Square, a day after Bahraini police clashed with demonstrators trying to occupy Manama's banking centre



in the UK's Export Control List as 'acoustic devices for riot control'. In 2012, the company applied for two export licences to sell acoustic devices to Oman, with a third in 2013. Licensing data show that three different licences were granted in 2012 to sell these to Oman for riot control (total value \pounds 1,925,000), and on 25 June 2014 a fourth licence was approved for the sale of \pounds 750,000 of acoustic devices for riot control to Oman.

Chemring Group, headquartered in Hampshire, provides aerospace, defence and security markets with a range of specialist technology services and products.⁷⁰ The company made significant profits during the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan,⁷¹ but as the defence budgets of NATO countries have been cut, the Middle East has been identified as a 'target growth market'.⁷² In 2015, the company won a record contract worth in excess of £100 million to supply 40mm grenades to an unnamed country in the Middle East.⁷³ Between 2011 and 2015, Chemring requested 78 export licences to sell weapons, ammunition and equipment to Gulf states.

The sale of tear gas, through its operating company **Chemring Defence**, has been particularly controversial in recent years. In December 2011, it was revealed that Chemring manufactured tear gas was being used to supress pro-democracy protesters in Egypt's Tahrir Square.⁷⁴ In September 2014, peaceful protesters in Hong Kong were also subjected to Chemring manufactured tear gas.⁷⁵ The British government had granted six export licences for the crowd control weapon since 2010, in sales worth £180,000. In 2012, Chemring applied for three export licences to sell ammunition and equipment that includes smoke canisters to Saudi Arabia. Data show that in 2012 one licence was granted for the sale of CS hand grenades to Saudi Arabia, worth £469,215.

In 2012 it was reported that security forces in Kuwait used plastic bullets, smoke bombs, tear gas and shot guns to put down a demonstration by stateless protesters.⁷⁶ Some of the discharged plastic bullets were manufactured by the UK-based company **Haley and Weller**. In 2001 Haley and Weller became part of PW Defence, a group now part of Chemring.⁷⁷

Deenside is a Northampton-based manufacturer, providing 'civil and military protective equipment used by police, prisons and military throughout the world'.⁷⁸ Its products include riot gear, batons and public order tactical vehicles armed with water cannons. The company applied for two licences to Bahrain in 2011 and 2012.

Sniper rifles

In addition to the sale of riot control technologies, our investigation has uncovered hundreds of licences for assault rifles, sniper rifles and other guns some of which have been used to suppress protests and assassinate government critics. No fewer than 99 separate licences to the region were approved between 2010 and 2015, which included the export of sniper rifles and their components.⁷⁹ Of the 13 export licences destined for Bahrain, only one was revoked after the events of February 2011. In all, our analysis shows hundreds of units were sold by UK companies across the region, ensuring that the sniper training by Royal Commandos had enough well equipped clients.

More than 20 of these licences were applied for by **Accuracy International Limited**, a Portsmouth-based company which prides itself as 'one of the foremost suppliers of high-accuracy, robust and reliable sniper rifles in the world, with customers in more than 60 countries that include many of the most prestigious and influential military and law enforcement agencies.^{'80}

Primetake Ltd, based in the West Midlands, is a 'manufacturer of specialist ammunition and public order solutions.' The company makes ammunition for Omega sniper rifles, cartridges designed to breach doors and walls,⁸¹ and irritant ammunition which 'can be fired at ranges of up to 35m through doors and windows (including most types of glass) and produces an immediate large cloud of fast-acting CS dust...⁸² The company also specialises in 'products designed to be used in riot control operations or where less than lethal force is necessary,' including baton rounds, crowd control ammunition, CS gas and a range of training courses.⁸³

Between 2011 and 2015, Primetake requested 30 export licences to sell its equipment to the Gulf, including 2012 licence applications for the export of ammunition to Saudi Arabia and UAE. Data show that two export licences were approved for the sale of crowd control ammunition to Saudi Arabia, worth $\pounds 2.15$ million in total, with a third on 22 March 2012 for the sale of $\pounds 23,153$ worth of tear gas/ irritant ammunition to UAE. Reports have suggested that Primetake ammunition was used by Saudi forces in the assassination of a Shi'a dissident, Abdul-Rahim al-Faraj.⁸⁴

Surveillance

Gamma Group is a UK company which provides 'advanced technical surveillance, monitoring solutions and advanced government training'.⁸⁵The company will be exhibiting at Milipol arms fair in Qatar in October-November 2016.⁸⁶ Gamma Group developed a system called FinFisher IT Intrusion, which allows users to spy on Skype conversations, monitor emails and access 'live' surveillance through the microphone and webcam.⁸⁷

There is evidence that the surveillance software distributed by Gamma Group has been used to spy on Bahraini pro-democracy protesters.⁸⁸ In August 2014, leaked internal documents from FinFisher showed that spyware had been installed on 77 computers, including those of human rights lawyers and opposition leaders.⁸⁹ It had previously been revealed that that the UK-based company offered to sell its spying software to the Egyptian security services prior to the popular uprising.⁹⁰

QinetiQ is a UK company and formerly part of the MoD. One of its areas of expertise is cyber security, providing 'comprehensive 24 x 7 monitoring and alerting'.⁹¹ The company recently opened an office in Abu Dhabi to provide 'technical advice and support to a broad cross-section of defence and security clients – primarily within UAE, but also in neighbouring Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries including Oman'.⁹²



Police use water cannons and tear gas in Manama, Bahrain



Conclusions

This report exposes the strategic ambitions of British imperialism in the Persian Gulf. The expansion of the UK's military, strategic and corporate commitment is clearly intended both to secure the uninterrupted flow of oil from the region, and to protect access to other key markets and resources. Central to this greater commitment – coordinated by a secretive 'Gulf Strategy Unit' – are new partnerships designed to facilitate a permanent British military presence.

Joint investment in building new military bases is a core element of the strategy. A prominent example is a multi-million pound joint UK and Oman venture to build a port at Duqm. The project is designed to guarantee the UK a strategically important military base long term in the Gulf.

Ensuring stability and internal security is also vital, which is why the UK is putting such effort into building the military and police capacity of the Gulf States, despite significant human rights concerns. Providing training and equipment also helps corporate interests directly: this report details training delivered by private military and security companies (PMSCs) or defence contractors working in the region. Companies familiar from War on Want's previous Mercenaries Unleashed report are running training operations throughout the Gulf, often directly focused on internal security. Once again, the revolving door between UK police or military forces and PMSCs is clearly evident.

The report also details the increase in exports from UK companies designed for riot control and suppressing dissent such as tear gas, sniper rifles, birdshot and covert surveillance equipment. Exports of such repressive technologies to the Gulf regimes are designed to assist with ensuring internal security, and are promoted through UK government agencies. These exports are linked in turn with the violent crackdowns on pro-democracy protests that have spread across the region as social movements rise up to challenge longstanding authoritarian rulers.

Yet the UK has export licencing criteria that should prohibit exports of military and dualuse items, including police technology where there is a risk of items being used for 'internal repression' or 'serious violation of international humanitarian law'. The exports, backed by a UK government strategy which prioritises access to natural resources over human rights and democracy, play a clear role in the repression recently witnessed across the region.

War on Want is calling for an immediate ban on all UK arms exports where the technologies risk being used in internal repression. This would include many regimes identified in this report. We are also calling for transparency on the details of the shadowy Gulf Strategy Unit and an inquiry into the role of UK military and police forces in providing training to repressive regimes.

Take Action!

Please ask your MP to write to the Prime Minister calling for:

an immediate ban on exports of arms and repressive technologies where there is a risk of use for internal repression or human rights violations;

detail on the personnel, objectives and activities of the government's secretive Gulf Strategy Unit;

an official inquiry into the role of UK military and police forces in providing training to countries where there is a risk of use for internal repression or human rights violations

d please send us any responses you receive

- ¹ HM Government, National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015, November 2015, p. 21, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/478933/52309_Cm_9161_NSS_SD_ Review_web_only.pdf>.
- ² George Eaton, 'How Qatar bought London', New Statesman, 4 July 2012, <http://www.newstatesman.com/ lifestyle/lifestyle/2012/07/how-qatar-bought-london>; Simon Goodley, 'Qatari Investment Fund Pays £400m for Park Lane Hotel', Guardian, 28 March 2013, <https:// www.theguardian.com/business/2013/mar/28/quatarisbuy-park-lane-hotel>; 'Brookfield-QIA Joint Venture Completes Acquisition of Songbird Estates and Canary Wharf Group' http://www.brookfieldpropertypartners. com/content/2015_press_releases/brookfieldqia_joint_ venture_completes_acquisition-42141.html; Nicolas Parasie, 'Persian Gulf to Continue Investing in U.K. After Brexit Vote', Wall Street Journal, 26 June 2016, <http://www.wsj.com/ articles/persian-gulf-to-continue-investing-in-u-k-after-brexitvote-1466943627>.
- ³ HM Government, National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015, November 2015, p. 5. <https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/478933/52309_Cm_9161_NSS_SD_ Review_web_only.pdf>.
- ⁴ Mark. Manyin et al., 'Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing Towards Asia', *Library of Congress Washington DC Congressional Research Service*, 28 March 2012, pp. 1-34.
- ⁵ For Saudi Arabia, see Amnesty International, Saudi Arabia's ACPRA: How the Kingdom Silences its Human Rights Activists, October 2014, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ mde23/025/2014/en/>; Human Rights Watch, Challenging the Red Lines: Stories of Rights Activists in Saudi Arabia, December 2013, <https://www.hrw.org/report/2013/12/17/challengingred-lines/stories-rights-activists-saudi-arabia>; for Bahrain, see Human Rights Watch,"The Blood of People Who Don't Cooperate": Continuing Torture and Mistreatment of Detainees in Bahrain, November 2015, <https://www.hrw.org/sites/ default/files/report_pdf/bahrain1115_4upload.pdf>; Amnesty International, Behind the Rhetoric: Human Rights Abuses in Bahrain Continue Unabated, April 2015, <https://www.amnesty. org/en/documents/mde11/1396/2015/en/>; Human Rights Watch, Criminalizing Dissent, Entrenching Impunity: Persistent Failures of the Bahraini Justice System Since the BICI Report, May 2014, <https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/05/28/ criminalizing-dissent-entrenching-impunity/persistent-failuresbahraini-justice>; for Kuwait, see Amnesty International, The 'Iron Fist Policy': Criminalization of Peaceful Dissent in Kuwait, December 2015, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ mde17/2987/2015/en/>; for the United Arab Emirates, see Amnesty International, "There is No Freedom Here": Silencing Dissent in the United Arab Emirates, November 2014, <https:// www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde25/0018/2014/en/>.
- ⁶ War on Want, Mercenaries Unleashed, January 2016, http://www.waronwant.org/resources/mercenaries-unleashed-brave-new-world-private-military-and-security-companies>.

- ⁷ HM Government, National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015, November 2015, p. 55, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/478933/52309_Cm_9161_NSS_SD_ Review_web_only.pdf>.
- ⁸ HM Government, National Security Strategy and Strategic Defence and Security Review 2015, November 2015, p. 84, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/478933/52309_Cm_9161_NSS_SD_ Review_web_only.pdf>.
- ⁹ Cabinet Office, response to FOI request, FOI322672, 12 April 2016; Cabinet Office, response to FOI request, FOI323265, 10 August 2016.
- ¹⁰ Committee on Arms Exports Control, Scrutiny of Arms Exports and Arms Control, 17 July 2013, http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmselect/cmquad/205/205ii12.htm.
- ¹¹ 'Joint defence partnership between UK and the UAE announced', BBC News, 6 November 2012, <http://www. bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-20216028>; Moign Khawaja, 'Britain, UAE enter defence partnership, discuss other deals', Arabian Gazette, 6 November 2012, <http://www. arabiangazette.com/britain-uae-defence-partnership/>.
- ¹² 'UK to increase training to Oman', HM Government, Ministry of Defence, 17 May 2016, https://www.gov.uk/government/ news/uk-to-increase-training-to-oman>; 'Qatar and UK sign defence cooperation agreement', *The Peninsula*, 25 March 2016, http://www.thepeninsulaqatar.com/news/qatar/375630/qatarand-uk-sign-defence-cooperation-agreement.
- ¹³ Emma Graham-Harrison, 'Britain could deploy more troops to Gulf, says David Cameron', *Guardian*, 21 December 2012, http://www.theguardian.com/uk/2012/dec/21/britaindeploy-troops-gulf-cameron>.
- ¹⁴ 'UAE Scenesetter for visit of CJCS', Wikileaks, 9 February 2010, http://www.wikileaks.ch/ cable/2010/02/10ABUDHABI69.html>.
- ¹⁵ Deborah Haynes, 'UK forces want three new bases to fight Isis', *The Times*, 10 September 2014, http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/uk/defence/article4201812.ece.
- ¹⁶ 'UK-Bahrain sign landmark defence agreement', HM Government, Foreign and Commonwealth Office, 5 December 2014, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-bahrainsign-landmark-defence-agreement; Jamie Merrill, 'Royal Navy base construction begins in Bahrain as Britain seeks a return to ''East of Suez'', *Independent*, 1 November 2015, ;'UK to establish £15m permanent Mid East military base', *BBC News*, 6 December 2014, http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-30355953>.
- ¹⁷ 'Construction begins on new base for Royal Navy in Bahrain', HM Government, Foreign and Commonwealth

Office, 31 October 2015, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/construction-begins-on-new-base-for-the-royal-navy-in-bahrain>.

- ¹⁸ 'Multi-million pound joint venture announced between Britain and Oman', HM Government, Ministry of Defence, 30 March 2016, <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/ multi-million-pound-joint-venture-announced-betweenbritain-and-oman>.
- ¹⁹ 'Speech by General Sir David Richards, Chief of the Defence Staff', HM Government, Ministry of Defence, 17 December 2012, <https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/chief-ofthe-defence-staff-general-sir-david-richards-speech-to-theroyal-united-services-institute-rusi-17-december-2012>.
- ²⁰ 'UK to lead Gulf Maritime Force', HM Government, Ministry of Defence, 29 March 2016, https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/uk-to-lead-gulf-maritime-force>.
- ²¹ 'UK Arms Export Licences', Campaign Against Arms Trade (CAAT), <https://www.caat.org.uk/resources/export-licences>.
- ²² CAAT's latest figures cover the period between 1 January and 31 March 2016.
- ²³ HM Government, Overseas Security and Justice Assistance (OSJA) Human Rights Guidance, 15 December 2011, <https:// www.gov.uk/government/publications/overseas-security-andjustice-assistance-osja-guidance>.
- ²⁴ Jon Stone, 'UK trains soldiers for majority of regimes on its own human rights abuse list', *The Independent*, 21 May 2016, <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/britain-trainssoldiers-for-most-regimes-on-its-own-human-rights-abusewatchlist-a7041086.html>; https://www.gov.uk/government/ publications/saudi-arabia-human-rights-priority-country; https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/bahrain-humanrights-priority-country
- ²⁵ Ministry of Defence, response to FOI request, 2015/009670, 12 November 2015.
- ²⁶ HL Deb 21 January 2016, HL4955, <http://www.parliament. uk/business/publications/written-questions-answersstatements/written-question/Lords/2016-01-12/HL4955>.
- ²⁷ Ben Quinn and Robert Booth, 'Britain cancels Bahrain and Libya arms export licences', *The Guardian*, 18 February 2011, <https:// www.theguardian.com/uk/2011/feb/18/military-bahrain>.
- ²⁸ HL Deb 21 January 2016, HL4955, <http://www.parliament. uk/business/publications/written-questions-answersstatements/written-question/Lords/2016-01-12/HL4955>.
- ²⁹ 'UK to increase training to Oman', HM Government, Ministry of Defence, 17 May 2016, https://www.gov.uk/ government/news/uk-to-increase-training-to-oman>.
- ³⁰ 'International FAQ', College of Policing, http://www.college.police.uk/What-we-do/Learning/International-Academy/Pages/International-FAQ.aspx.

- ³¹ College of Policing, response to FOI request, 2016-0027, 30 March 2016.
- ³² 'International FAQ', College of Policing, http://www.college.police.uk/What-we-do/Learning/International-Academy/Pages/International-FAQ.aspx.
- ³³ College of Policing, response to FOI request, 2016-0027, 30 March 2016; College of Policing, response to FOI request, 2016-0035, 5 May 2016.
- ³⁴ 'About us', BAE Systems Saudi Careers, http://www.saudicareers.co.uk/about-us/; 'Life with BAE Systems', BAE Systems Saudi Careers, http://www.saudicareers.co.uk/life-in-saudi/life-with-bae-systems/.
- ³⁵ 'Customers', BAE Systems, <http://www.baesystems.com/ en/our-company/our-businesses/bae-systems-saudi-arabia/ our-partners/customers>.
- ³⁶ Ministry of Defence, response to FOI request, 2016/02168, 14 March 2016.
- ³⁷ 'BAE Systems Saudi Development and Training', BAE Systems, http://www.sdt.sa/.
- ³⁸ 'Lieutenant General Sir Graeme Lamb', Skarbek Associates, <http://skarbekassociates.com/about-us/our-people/ lieutenant-general-sir-graeme-lamb/>.
- ³⁹ 'Why narrowly cast the push for democracy as the 'Arab spring'? *Guardian* 22 February 2012 https://www. theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/feb/22/democracyarab-spring
- ⁴⁰ 'Manned security services', G4S Saudi Arabia, http://www.g4s.com.sa/en-SA/What%20we%20do/Services/Manned%20 security%20services/>; 'Cameron's travels around the Middle East', *Guardian*, 4 November 2012, http://image.guardian.co.uk/sys-files/Guardian/documents/2012/11/04/cameron_in_mid_east_WEB2.pdf>.
- ⁴¹ 'Offshore Security', Olive Group, <http://www.olivegroup. com/cap_details.php?capid=67>.
- ⁴² War on Want, Mercenaries Unleashed, January 2016, http://www.waronwant.org/resources/mercenaries-unleashed-brave-new-world-private-military-and-security-companies>.
- ⁴³ Ben Quinn, 'Kettling would work well in Bahrain, says former Met police chief', *Guardian*, 13 February 2012, http://www.theguardian.com/uk/2012/feb/13/kettling-bahrain-met-police-chief; Damien McElroy, 'Bahrain hires Yates of the Yard to clean up police abuse', *The Daily Telegraph*, 3 December 2011, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/ middleeast/bahrain/8931950/Bahrain-hires-John-Yates-former-Met-officer-to-oversee-reform.html>.
- ⁴⁴ College of Policing, response to FOI request, 2016-0035, 5 May 2016.
- ⁴⁵ Jamie Merrill, 'British commandos training Bahraini armed

forces to use sniper rifles', *Independent*, 25 March 2016, <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/ british-commandos-training-bahraini-armed-forces-to-usesniper-rifles-a6952836.html>. See also, HoC Hansard, PQ written answer, Question 33499, 20 April 2016, <http:// www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questionsanswers-statements/written-questions-answers?page=1 &max=20&questiontype=AllQuestions&house=comm ons%2clords&use-dates=True&answered-to=2016-04-20&keywords=Bahrain%2csniper&uin=33499>.

- ⁴⁶ 'UK Arms Export Licences', Campaign Against Arms Trade (CAAT), https://www.caat.org.uk/resources/export-licences>.
- ⁴⁷The following findings result from analysis of the strategic export controls database of the UK Department for Business, Innovation and Skills. This has been collated by Campaign Against Arms Trade.
- ⁴⁸ Physicians for Human Rights, Weaponising Tear Gas: Bahrain's Unprecedented Use of Toxic Chemical Agents Against Civilians, August 2012, p.1, <https://s3.amazonaws.com/PHR_Reports/ Bahrain-TearGas-Aug2012-small.pdf>.
- ⁴⁹ 'Bahrain's enormous tear gas tender exposed amid ongoing unrest', *Bahrain Observer*, 25 October 2013; https://www. rt.com/news/bahrain-tear-gas-tender-654/
- ⁵⁰ Physicians for Human Rights, Weaponising Tear Gas: Bahrain's Unprecedented Use of Toxic Chemical Agents Against Civilians, August 2012, https://s3.amazonaws.com/PHR_Reports/ Bahrain-TearGas-Aug2012-small.pdf>.
- ⁵¹ For example, Jon Henley, 'Teenager dies during prodemocracy protests in Bahrain', Guardian, 14 February 2014, <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/feb/14/ teenager-dies-protest-bahrain>; Sami Aboudi, 'Tear gas and birdshot fired at demonstrators as violence erupts at protest rallies in Bahrain', Independent, 14 August 2013, <http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/ tear-gas-and-birdshot-fired-at-demonstrators-as-violenceerupts-at-protest-rallies-in-bahrain-8762088.html>; Alex MacDonald, 'Bahrain marks fourth anniversary of uprisings with tear gas and birdshot', Middle East Eye, 14 February 2015, <http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/ bahrain-marks-fourth-anniversary-uprisings-tear-gas-andbirdshot-1819044351>; 'Bahrain police fired tear gas, bird shot at protesters - witnesses', Reuters, 4 January 2016, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-bahrain-saudi-securityidUSKBN0UIIK620160104>.
- ⁵² Freedom House, 'Saudi Arabia', Freedom on the Net 2015. https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-net/2015/saudi-arabia
- ⁵³ HM Government, UK Trade and Investment Defence and Security Organisation, Helping UK companies to export, June 2014, https://www.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/328134/ UKTI_DSO_Brochure_June_2014_spreads.pdf; 'DSO: Government Support for Defence and Security Exports', HM Government, UK Trade and Investment Defence and Security Organisation, undated, http://www.the-mia.com/

assets/Steve_Thomas,_DSO_-_Government_Support_for_ Defence_&_Security_Exports.pdf>; Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Britain targets Qatar as priority market for arms sales', *Guardian*, 27 October 2014, <http://www.theguardian.com/ world/2014/oct/27/britain-targets-qatar-priority-marketarms-sales>.

- ⁵⁴ 'Tradeshow Access Programme Exhibitor Terms and Conditions', HM Government, 11 April 2014, <https://www. gov.uk/guidance/tradeshow-access-programme>; Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Britain targets Qatar as priority market for arms sales', *Guardian*, 27 October 2014, <http://www. theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/27/britain-targets-qatarpriority-market-arms-sales>.
- ⁵⁵ 'Emirates Security Exhibition and Conference (EMSEC 2016)', ADS Group, <https://www.adsgroup.org.uk/events/ view/emsec-2016/>.
- ⁵⁶ 'Government backs Dubai police equipment fair despite UAE torture record', *Reprieve*, 2 November 2014, <http:// www.reprieve.org.uk/press/2014_11_02_govt_dubai_police_ fair_poor_human_right/>.
- ⁵⁷ 'UK supports Dubai police fair, despite UAE torture record', *Reprieve*, 28 October 2015, <http://www.reprieve.org.uk/press/ uk-supports-dubai-police-fair-despite-uae-torture-record/>.
- ⁵⁸ Jamie Merrill, 'UK Government condemned for encouraging defence firms to attend UAE security show', *Independent*, 27 October 2015, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/ middle-east/uk-government-condemned-for-encouragingdefence-firms-to-attend-uae-security-show-a6711136.html>.
- ⁵⁹ 'Products and services requirement', Emirates Security Exhibition and Conference 2014, undated, <http://i.emlfiles5. com/cmpdoc/0/1/3/8/8/files/207348_products--services. pdf?dm_t=0,0,0,0,0>; 'Dubai Police products and services requirement', ADS and EMSEC 2016, undated, <https:// members.adsgroup.org.uk/resource/05%20-%20Events/ EmSEC%202016/EmSEC%202016%20-%20booking%20 information.pdf>.
- ⁶⁰ IDEX 2015 concludes with AED 18.328 bn deals 26/02/2015 https://www.wam.ae/en/news/ idex/1395277179485.html
- ⁶¹ Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Bahrain received military equipment from UK despite violent crackdown', *Guardian*, 14 February 2012, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/feb/14/ bahrain-military-equipment-uk>.
- ⁶² Foreign Affairs Committee, UK Relations with Saudi Arabia and Bahrain, Session 2013-14, <http://www.publications.parliament. uk/pa/cm201314/cmselect/cmfaff/c88-ii/c8801.htm>.
- ⁶³ Foreign Affairs Committee, UK Relations with Saudi Arabia and Bahrain (further written evidence), Written evidence from Bahrain Watch, session 2013-14, http://www. publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmselect/cmfaff/ writev/bahrain/sab51.htm>; 'Arms Watch', Bahrain Watch, https://bahrainwatch.org/arms/>.

⁴All figures in this section based on analysis of data collected and published by CAAT.

- ⁵⁵ Written evidence from CAAT to Committee on Arms Export Controls, Scrutiny of Arms Exports and Arms Controls, 23 July 2014, http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmquad/186/186iii07, htm>; 'Saudi Arabia uses UK-made armoured vehicles in Bahrain crackdown on democracy protesters', Campaign Against Arms Trade (CAAT), 16 March 2011, https://www.caat.org.uk/media/press-releases/2011-03-16.
- ⁶⁶ Civil Defence Supply, http://www.civil-defence.co.uk/ home.html>.

⁶⁷ 'International 5', Civil Defence Supply, http://www.civil-defence.co.uk/international05.html.

- ⁶⁸ 'About', Drum Cussac, <http://www.drum-cussac.com/ about/>.
- ⁶⁹ 'Long Range Acoustic Device (LRAD) Security System Now Available to Super Yachts', Prweb, 3 June 2006, http://www.prweb.com/releases/2006/06/prweb393254.htm>.
- ¹⁰ Chemring, <http://www.chemring.co.uk/>.
- ⁷¹ David Gow, 'Chemring profits from Iraq war', *Guardian*, 4 February 2004, <https://www.theguardian.com/ business/2004/feb/04/iraq.internationalnews>:Amy Wilson, 'Strong demand for decoys and flares boosts Chemring', Telegraph, 20 January 2009, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/ finance/newsbysector/industry/4299102/Strong-demandfor-decoys-and-flares-boosts-Chemring.html>; 'Chemring expects strong growth from Afghanistan conflict', *Telegraph*, 23 June 2009, <http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/ newsbysector/industry/defence/5613377/Chemringexpects-strong-growth-from-Afghanistan-conflict.html>.
- ⁷² Chemring, Annual Report and Accounts 2015, April 2015, http://www.chemring.co.uk/~/media/Files/C/ Chemring-V2/Reports/ar2015.pdf>.
- ⁷³ Chemring, Annual Report and Accounts 2015, April 2015, https://www.chemring.co.uk/~/media/Files/C/ Chemring-V2/Reports/ar2015.pdf>.
- ⁷⁴ Sarah Morrison and Bel Trew, 'British-made tear gas was used on Egypt's protesters', Independent, 4 December 2011, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/british-made-tear-gas-was-used-on-egypts-protesters-6272117.html.
- ⁷⁵ 'UK firm that sold teargas to Hong Kong to review sales policy', *Guardian*, 30 September 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/30/uk-firm-sold-teargas-hong-kong-review-sales-policy.
- ⁷⁶ Mona Kareem, 'Kuwait: Shotgun Used Against Stateless Protesters', *Global Voices*, 4 October 2012, https://globalvoices.org/2012/10/04/kuwait-shotgun-used-against-stateless-protesters/.

⁷ 'Plastic bullets in Kuwait', CAAT, <https://www.caat.org.uk/ campaigns/this-is-not-ok/arms-sales>.

⁷⁸ Deenside, <http://www.deenside.co.uk/>.

- ⁷⁹ Sniper rifles (81); components for sniper rifles (67); equipment for the use of sniper rifles (15); technology for sniper rifles (9); technology for the use of sniper rifles (8); clips for sniper rifles (3); promoting the supply of clips for sniper rifles (1); promoting the supply of sniper rifles (1); promoting the supply of components for sniper rifles (1).
- ⁸⁰ 'Making History', Accuracy International, http://www.accuracyinternational.com/history/.
- ⁸¹ 12 Gauge Breaching Solid', Primetake, http://primetake.com/l2-gauge-ammunition/breaching-solid/.
- ⁸² '12 Gauge Irritant', Primetake, <http://primetake. com/12-gauge-ammunition/irritant/>.
- ⁸³ 'Public Order', Primetake, http://primetake.com/product-design/>.
- ⁸⁴ Jamie Merrill, 'British arms ''used to murder Shia dissident in Saudi Arabia''', *The Times*, 19 July 2016, http://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/british-arms-used-to-murder-shiadissident-in-saudi-arabia-93z6cjffw>.
- ⁸⁵ Gamma Group, <https://www.gammagroup.com>.
- ⁸⁶ Gamma Group, <https://www.gammagroup.com>.
- ⁸⁷ 'Remote Monitoring & Infection Solutions Finspy', Wikileaks, <https://wikileaks.org/spyfiles/files/0/289_ GAMMA-201110-FinSpy.pdf>.
- ⁸⁰ Jamie Doward, 'UK firm faces questions over how spyware ended up in Bahrain', Guardian, 2 February 2013, <http:// www.cheguardian.com/world/2013/feb/02/uk-firm-spywarebahrain>; Cora Currier and Morgan Marquis-Boire, 'Leaked Files: German spy company helped Bahrain hack Arab Spring protesters', 7 August 2014, <https://theintercept. com/2014/08/07/leaked-files-german-spy-company-helpedbahrain-track-arab-spring-protesters/>.
- ⁸⁹ Cora Currier and Morgan Marquir-Boire, 'Leaked files: German spy company helped Bahrain hack Arab Spring protesters', *Intercept*, 7 August 2014, https://theintercept. bahrain-track-arab-spring-protesters/
- ⁵⁰ Karen McVeigh, 'British firm offered spying software to Egyptian regime – documents', 28 April 2011, <https:// www.theguardian.com/technology/2011/apr/28/egyptspying-software-gamma-finfisher>.
- 91 'Protective Monitoring', QinetiQ, https://www.qinetiq.com/services-products/cyber/Pages/protective-monitoring.aspx>
- ⁹² 'United Arab Emirates (UAE)', QinetiQ, https://www.ginetig.com/international/Pages/united-arab-emirates.aspx>.

Published: September 2016

This report was written by Dr Sam Raphael and Jac St John, Department of Politics and International Relations, University of Westminster with additional text by John Hilary. Funding support was provided by the Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust.

We are very grateful to Ian Pritchard, for providing us with his expert advice, as well as access to the archives at Campaign Against Arms Trade.

Cover picture:

Protesters run for cover under clouds of tear gas © Mahmud Hams/AFP/Getty

Design by www.wave.coop

War on Want 44-48 Shepherdess Walk London NI 7JP United Kingdom

Tel: +44 (0)20 7324 5040 Email: support@waronwant.org www.waronwant.org



@waronwant



Accession, do the second second

facebook.com/waronwant

Company limited by guarantee Reg No. 629916 Charity No. 208724

Printed on recycled paper



FIGHTING GLOBAL POVERTY

War on Want fights against the root causes of poverty and human rights violation, as part of the worldwide movement for global justice.